DRAFT MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

March 21, 2007

Chair Cynthia Carrow convened the meeting at 11:18 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Cynthia Carrow, Chair
	Curtis N. Kratz

	DeEtta A. Antoun
	Jack Lebeau, M.D., F.A.C.C.

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.

	Joyce A. Hatala
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	David L. Strong

	Brian J. Hill
	Bruce M. Tetkoskie

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	Burt A. Waite

	Janet B. Keim
	


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Bernie Hoffnar made a motion to approve the minutes of the February 2007 meeting; Burt Waite seconded the motion.  Walter Heine asked that the minutes be revised concerning his comments to Scott Roberts about Title IV funds being used for non-coal projects.  Thad Stevens asked that the minutes be revised to more accurately reflect his comments to the Secretary concerning the impact of government programs on market prices, i.e., corn.  The minutes were approved with those revisions.

II.
PEC ENERGY/CLIMATE CHANGE CENTER OF EXCELLENCE

Brian Hill, President and CEO of the Pennsylvania Environmental Council (PEC), discussed two climate projects that are being spearheaded by Enterprising Environmental Solutions, Inc. (EESI) and the Center for Climate Strategies (CCS):

· PA Climate Change Roadmap – This was launched in 2004.  The goals are to (1) establish PA greenhouse gas emissions inventory and baseline forecasts (this is nearly done); (2) build consensus on policy recommendations to reduce those emissions; and (3) recommend a “roadmap” for state officials.  The roadmap is tentatively planned to be completed in early April.  The roadmap workgroup includes representatives from state government, non-government organizations, utilities and businesses.

· Department of Conservation and Natural Resources (DCNR) Carbon Management Project – The goals are to (1) identify DCNR’s best potential opportunities to influence state level carbon and methane reductions and related co-benefits associated with management of forest and geologic resources; and (2) quantify/estimate potential carbon sequestration benefits of leading policy options for forest and geologic carbon sequestration and coalbed methane recovery.  There are four technical work groups:  Forestry, Geologic Sequestration, Greenhouse Gas Registries, and Land Conservation.  The project includes inventory and review of all DCNR policies/programs with significant carbon benefit.  The project’s advisory group includes representatives from academia, non-government organizations, forest industry, utilities and state and federal government.  The project is expected to be completed in August 2007.

In response to a question, Brian said private sources are providing funding for the inventory and roadmap projects.

Pat Lupo said she recently worked with middle school students during the Earth Force Youth Training Day on Global Warming.  The students were asked to provide suggestions for the Governor’s Climate Change Strategy; some of their ideas included: buy local food; reduce energy waste in government; provide rebate for purchase of energy star appliances; and fund alternative energy research.  The students also said the Governor should walk to work.

Joyce Hatala mentioned the Midwest Regional Carbon Sequestration Partnership, which was established by the U.S. Department of Energy to study carbon sequestration as one option for mitigating climate change. 

Bernie Hoffnar told Brian that the local school board he serves on is looking into using geo-thermal heating for the school and needs some assistance.  Brian said there is limited grant money available for such projects and would send some information to Bernie.  DeEtta Antoun said that Waynesboro School District in Chambersburg is using geo-thermal heating.

Pat Lupo told Brian that the Great Lakes Protection website had a list of suggestions from children regarding global warming.

 III.
OPEN TIME

Jeff Schmidt, director of the Pennsylvania Chapter of the Sierra Club, discussed global warming.  He said it’s up to the states to move forward because there is no action being done at the federal level.  He distributed the current edition of his chapter’s newsletter, which includes several articles dealing with climate change. He also discussed Sierra Club’s Cool Cities campaign, which was prompted by the U.S. Mayors Protection Agreement.  By signing the agreement, more than 300 mayors across the country have pledged to cut global warming emissions in their communities.  Through its Cool Cities campaign, the Sierra Club works to persuade communities such as Pittsburgh, that have not yet taken the pledge, to sign onto the Mayors Protection Agreement and reduce carbon dioxide emissions to 7% below 1990 levels by 2012.  He added that the city of York has installed traffic lights that use light-emitting diode (LED) technology.  LED signals use less power, have longer lifetimes, and produce little heat.

IV.
DEPARTMENT REPORT


In her introduction of Patrick McDonnell, who will be presenting the DEP report, chair Carrow announced that Patrick has just been named the department’s new Deputy Secretary for Administration.  Patrick updated Council on the following issues:

· Governor’s Climate Initiative – The Governor announced that within 90 days he would present a strategy to make Pennsylvania a leader in addressing climate change.  The Pennsylvania Environmental Council and other groups will be evaluating the strategy.  Patrick said half of the initiative would focus on energy use by transportation, agriculture, and forestry.  He said the strategy would promote interaction between state and local governments.  Gail Conner asked if the strategy would address residential needs as well as industry.  Patrick said yes, the strategy would highlight initiatives such as rebate programs, energy star appliances, etc.  Patrick said the strategy will evaluate what has changed in Pennsylvania since 2000, e.g., credits based on registries, CAIR impact, etc.

· Selinsgrove/Susquehanna University – DEP has begun to take air, soil, groundwater and surface water samples in Selinsgrove, Snyder County, in response to a recent article in the Harrisburg Patriot-News regarding cancer clusters in that area.  The sampling is being conducted around the Rhoads Mills site in Selinsgrove.  DEP oversaw the cleanup project at the site in 2004 that removed leaking underground petroleum storage tanks and contaminated soil. The department continues to monitor groundwater through three wells that were installed nearby.  Patrick said the first round of tests revealed no unsafe levels of any contaminant.   DEP will continue its environmental assessment with additional sampling.  DEP has also reviewed the files of the Selinsgrove Borough water supply system to ensure the continuing safety of the water for use and consumption by the public, and to verify the system is being operated in compliance with state and federal drinking water regulations. The borough’s four wells are all located at least one-half mile from the Rhodes Mill site and they have been in use for over 20 years with no unsafe levels of contaminants reported during required periodic tests.  Ambient air sampling was also conducted around Susquehanna University.  No contaminants were identified by the upwind sampling. Downwind sampling revealed no high levels of contaminants, and detected mainly carbon monoxide, which is attributed to vehicle emissions, as well as natural gas and combustion byproducts from furnaces and wood fires.  

Since learning of the public health concerns in Selinsgrove, DEP has worked closely with the state Department of Health, Selinsgrove Borough, Susquehanna University, state Sen. John Gordner and state Rep. Russ Fairchild to share information and develop an investigative plan.

Gail Conner asked what would happen if any of the sampling came back negative.  Patrick said the department would proceed with the next steps, i.e., respond and clean up.  Joyce Hatala asked if the coordination/interaction between DEP and the Department of Health could become more pro-active.  Patrick agreed and said the Selinsgrove incident encompasses acute and chronic issues.

· CAC/CNRAC Joint Workgroup – This workgroup was formed to promote increased coordination between DEP and DCNR, and would like both departments to formally support the effort.  Patrick said DEP does support this effort.  He said how important it is for the two departments to work closely on projects that could impact one another, e.g., trails and passive mine treatments.

· Fee Increases – Patrick said the 2007-2008 proposed budget includes an increase for several DEP regulatory fees to cover the increasing costs of reviewing and permitting applications for a number of department programs, such as hazardous, municipal and residual waste treatment facilities; water allocation permits; dam safety; explosives; and oil and gas drilling.  He noted that the water allocation fee, which is $25, has not changed since it was set in 1939.  Patrick said there is no legislation drafted yet on this proposal.

Joyce Hatala asked about DEP’s position on recycling, which she feels is more important now than ever because of its energy-saving benefits.  Patrick said the department is not de-emphasizing recycling, but rather promoting other options, such as composting and treatment.

Janet Keim asked about the proposed watershed permit.  Patrick said the department is looking at additional requirements, e.g., trading, and the proposal is still in the conceptual stage.   Janet said that trading is not the same as cleaning up.  Patrick responded that economics are a factor in doing one over the other.  Sue Wilson noted that the Water Resources Advisory Committee was told that the proposal is on the Environmental Quality Board’s June agenda, making it more than conceptual.  Janet and Patrick also discussed using TMDL’s as a cap and maintaining new and existing plants.

Burt Waite asked if the watershed permit applied to point and non-point sources of pollution.  Kelly Heffner, from the DEP Policy Office, said the permit would only apply to point dischargers who get NPDES permits.  She said trading encourages people to use best management practices, and she emphasized that trading is just one tool.  She added that agricultural trades must meet criteria in order to earn credits, and that only nitrogen and phosphorus are involved in trading.

Thad Stevens said that Secretary McGinty has previously stated that onlot systems would not be addressed through the Tributary Strategy, at least at the current time.  Yet, Thad added, the Tributary Strategy talks about denitrification retroactive on all onlot sewer systems.  Thad said there’s obviously a conflict there, and people who use the land need to know where they stand.  Patrick said he would have to get back to him on that.

Gail Conner asked about making initiatives such as nutrient trading, green buildings, etc., more incentive.  Patrick said that DEP’s Solid Waste Advisory Committee is promoting this concept, and the department is exploring incentives that can be built into grant programs.  He added that Dan Griffith has just been named the new director of DEP’s Bureau of Energy, Innovations and Technology Deployment.

V.
WATER UPDATES: NUTRIENT TRADING/STATE WATER PLAN/ACT

            537 REGULATIONS

Deputy Secretary for Water Management Cathy Myers and John Hines, Executive Director, Water Planning Office, provided updates on nutrient trading, development of the State Water Plan (due in 2008), Act 537 proposed changes, and other issues.

Trading:

· Now that the Tributary Strategy Steering Committee has disbanded, DEP is using the Chesapeake Bay Advisory Committee to maintain dialog on the tributary strategy, trading, etc.

· Regional offices have held permit meetings and are sending letters informing point sources of their pending caps, and asking for the plans for achieving compliance by 2010.  The meetings were well attended, with good dialog.

· Trading:  482,000 nitrogen credits have been certified; still looking at some additional proposals involving land conversion and TMDLs.

· Local improvements more meaningful to many than the overall goal.

· DEP is putting together a technical team to support DEP, and working with PSU to ensure reviews are done in a timely manner.  Ultimately, they want a third party certification process.

Everything in the tributary strategy, with a few specific exceptions, is voluntary.

Bernie Hoffnar asked about oversight.  John said DEP is verifying BMPs now through reporting required of the participants, but will look to the conservation districts to do it later.  There is a related funding issue.

Walter Heine said that mandated letters with deadlines have gone out very prematurely because permittees don’t know what they are to do yet.  Cathy Myers said that they can call DEP’s regional offices and someone will walk them through the process.  She said the process appears confusing to people because it offers many options.  Walter asked if a checklist type of document currently exists that people could use to guide them. Cathy said yes, however, there is no “cookbook,” because everyone’s situation is going to be very different based on what they choose to do.  DEP is going to let people customize their solutions.  John said DEP had several meetings with permit operators in which they went over all the steps in the process, and the meetings went very well.  Cathy said there are exactly 63 facilities that have to make changes in phase I, and they all know what they have to do.

John said one of the problems that DEP has run into is when electronic newsletters from associations report inaccurate information, and then everybody over-reacts.  DEP must then spend time to correct the misperceptions.  He said if people have any questions they should really contact his office or the regional office.

Thad said he’s concerned that the Secretary has told Council a number of times that onlot systems would not be included in the Tributary Strategy because of their very minimal contribution to the nitrogen issue, yet there’s a specific line in the Tributary Strategy that talks about denitrifying 288,000 septic systems.  He said this is either miscommunication or bad communication.

Cathy said DEP is not mandating any changes for onlots; it’s entirely neutral.  However, she said the Tributary Strategy is a listing of all the known and approved opportunities for reduction and credits of which the department is aware.  When the reduction strategy was prepared in 2004, the department allowed a five-year window for development of at least two experimental denitrification systems that people might be interested in using, particularly on sub-standard soils, in order to reach reduction goals.  However, since there are no commercially approved systems at this time, the department will not reach that goal.  Fortunately, Cathy said, the department is overachieving in other areas, like nutrient management plans, legacy sediments, etc., and new initiatives, not in the original strategy, will substitute for the lack of denitrifying systems.  Cathy said DEP had to send a blueprint to the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency indicating they could meet reductions for water quality standards downstream by 2010 with an array of doable initiatives.  Anything that is not done on the approved blueprint must be substituted by something else.  The blueprint will be adjusted by 2008, and the department will have to look at the strategy and probably adjust some of the numbers.  If there isn’t a good onlot denitrification system by next year, DEP will reduce that number.  

Thad said this issue concerns the regulated community because the estimated cost of a denitrification system can be $5,000 per unit.  Cathy said a denitrification system is strictly voluntary, like CREP (Conservation Reserve Enhance Program).  She said everything in the Tributary Strategy is voluntary, except for such non-point initiatives as nutrient management plans, CAFOs, buffers, ACRE, etc.  On the point side, everything is voluntary except for reductions from the cap flows.  Cathy said the Tributary Strategy is not regulations, but shows the department where they should concentrate its time, effort, money and resources in order to make reductions to meet the obligation and clean up the watershed.  She said Thad’s question has been asked of and answered by the Secretary many times and the answer is the same one that was given today.

Burt Waite asked how DEP plans to ratchet down on non-point source rather than just on point sources.  Cathy said under ACRE there are now 5000 (up from 800) highly regulated farms.  The Department of Agriculture has asked that current regulations be enforced before introducing new ones.  Some farmers aren’t aware of practices that they might be able to use or of programs that could provide financial assistance, e.g., CREP. Farmers have to get at least 20% beyond legal compliance in order to trade.

Burt asked the department’s view on REAP (Resource Enhancement and Protection Tax Credit Program).  Cathy said she and Department of Agriculture Secretary Dennis Wolff jointly testified on REAP and their positions are very much the same.  They feel that it’s a great concept and it’s creative.  However, they’re not sure if would provide benefits to the right group of people; the people most likely to use those tax credits are the corporate higher-level operations who are already using federal farm bill programs.  Cathy said it’s hard to stand up and cheer for something that will take more money out of the budget.  The department is concerned about the size of it and the hole it will make on the budget, and is unsure about the details.  She hopes they can find a way to make it work, at least on a smaller scale and perhaps get corporate investments.  

Pat Lupo asked whether CAFO regulations applied to a racetrack with 1,000 racehorses.  Cathy said it isn’t covered in the federal regulations, but wasn’t sure about the state, and said someone would get back to her.

Janet Keim asked about funding for the REAP Program, and suggested that it could come from economic development.  Brian added that with REAP the state doesn’t give money, it’s a program where the money doesn’t come into the state, via tax credit.    

State Water Plan:

· Work is continuing to get the first plan done by March 2008, as required.

· Post 2008, the regional committees will get even more responsibility.  There has been a lot of turnover on the regional committees over time; some are more engaged than others at this time.

· Update on Pilot Work:  Staff have been meeting with the U.S. Geologic Survey to develop a work plan to perform water budget screenings statewide that will assist in the identification of critical water planning areas.  The work plan will specify the following items for the screening of each watershed:

· Specific tasks to be accomplished

· Protocols for modeling

· Expected deliverables

In addition, the work plan will include cost estimates and a prioritization of watersheds in identifying which watersheds will be screened for inclusion into the initial state water plan and those which will be screened as part of an extended state water plan analyses into 2008 and beyond.  State water plan committees will have the opportunity to review and comment on the work plan before it’s finalized.

· Request for Proposals (RFP):  Five proposals were received on February 27, 2007, in response to the RFP for the production of State Water Plan documents, specifically an informational piece and a statewide water atlas.  Future updates will be provided as the process moves forward.

In response to a question from Gail Conner, John said the RFPs were advertised.

Cathy discussed changes to Act 537 (Sewage Facilities Act) that are under consideration.  Right now it’s in the concept stage, nothing has been drafted yet.  Rather than try to re-write Chapter 71 in the regulations, there will be a new chapter, 71.A.  One of the areas that the department will be focusing on is currency, e.g., requiring that plans be checked for adequacy every 10 years.  Other changes include tightening the exemption process and encouraging small-flow systems to replace malfunctioning onlot systems, only if no other alternatives are possible.  Comments should be sent to Dana Aunkst, director of the Bureau of Water Standards and Facility Regulation.

VI.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Chair Cynthia Carrow announced that DeEtta Antoun has volunteered to serve as chair of the Administrative Oversight Committee.

In order to accommodate the Title IV discussion prior to today’s meeting, the showing of “An Inconvenient Truth” has been rescheduled to next month.

Sue Wilson will send an email regarding the strategic planning session that will be held in conjunction with Council’s April meeting.  This meeting will address items such as the pros and cons of long-term vs. rotating committee chairs.

Cynthia said the dates for the regional meeting must be finalized.  The meeting will take place the week of October 8-12; however, members need to select either Tuesday – Thursday or Wednesday – Friday.  Sue will send out an email asking for everyone’s preference.

Burt Waite read a resolution that was prepared for former member, Scott Cannon.  Burt made a motion to approve and send the resolution to Scott; Curtis seconded the motion.  The motion was approved.

VII.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf attended the Governor’s Outdoor Conference in State College earlier this week.  He said that the conference theme, “connecting people to the outdoors,” was also identified by CNRAC as an area of concern and was included in their top three priorities for the upcoming year.  The other two priorities are:  review and make recommendations to DCNR Trails Program; and improve coordination between DCNR and DEP regarding local watershed efforts.

Regarding the third priority mentioned above, CNRAC and CAC have formed a joint workgroup to promote and enhance interagency cooperation.  Bernie Hoffnar read a statement that describes the workgroup’s intent and also lays out a timetable of “next steps.”  Bernie made a motion to adopt the workgroup statement; Brian Hill seconded the motion.  The motion was passed.

Kurt said that DCNR is supportive of improving coordination with DEP, and will also be working to improve coordination with other agencies.

CNRAC’s regional field trip will be held in July, and will include a watershed site visit, as part of its work on watershed plan implementation.

VIII.
ANTI-IDLING PETITION RESPONSE

Arleen Shulman, DEP Bureau of Air Quality, discussed DEP’s response to the anti-idling petition that the Environmental Quality Board accepted in January.  The petition was filed by the Clean Air Board (CAB) of Central Pennsylvania and calls for an adoption of a statewide regulation to restrict the idling of diesel-powered vehicles.

Arleen said only CAB has a copy of DEP’s response at this time, and they have until April 20 to respond.  A concept paper will be available for Council to review in July, with draft regulations to be presented to EQB in September.

Arleen said DEP agrees with the health concerns that CAB identified.  She said that the department is focusing on two issues for an anti-idling regulation:  (1) when and how fine particulates are exposed; and (2) enforcement of the regulation.  

She said the trucking industry supports a state anti-idling regulation because it would provide consistency, compared to the current patchwork of local ordinances.

Arleen shared background information that was used by DEP to prepare its response:

· DEP and local/state police can enforce an anti-idling regulation on public property, but they would need a warrant for private property

· Those states that have been the most successful with their anti-idling regulations are pro-active (education, enforcement, etc.), rather than waiting for complaints

· EPA has developed an anti-idling law that DEP could use as a model

IX.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Administrative Oversight (Chair: DeEtta Antoun) – DeEtta has recently volunteered to chair this committee.

Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – The Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee will meet on March 29.

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – The Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board will meet on March 26 to discuss mine pools.  An increased in landfill fees was defeated in court.    

Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – A letter was drafted to DEP commending the department for its foresight and initiative in addressing the issue of emerging contaminants.  Bernie Hoffnar made a motion to approve and send the letter; Pat Lupo seconded the motion.  The motion was passed.

Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Gail Conner) – Nothing to report at this time.

Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – Burt thanked DEP for the updates they provided at today’s meeting.  After reviewing a summary of the discussion, the committee will decide if any action needs to be taken.  Bernie Hoffnar said Council should act quickly and be pro-active.  Burt suggested that Bernie head an Act 537 subcommittee.  Rather than head the sub-committee, Bernie said he would like to work with Burt on it.  Walter Heine and Thad Stevens volunteered to serve on the subcommittee.

Mission Statement Ad Hoc Workgroup (Chair: Gail Conner) – The workgroup will meet on March 30 in the 14th floor conference room, from 10-2.  If anyone has any comments/suggestions for the meeting, they should email Gail.

Title IV Ad Hoc Workgroup (Chair:  Walter Heine) – The workgroup will schedule a conference call to flesh out ideas for the best way to assist DEP in their public outreach efforts.

CAC/CNRAC Joint Workgroup (Chair: Bernie Hoffnar) – DCNR and DEP are both in support of the effort.  A statement with the workgroup’s mission and action steps was approved at today’s meeting.  A conference call/meeting will be scheduled with CNRAC’s subcommittee.

X.
NEW BUSINESS
Joyce Hatala said she now purchases renewable energy from the Community Energy company.  The energy source is wind turbines.  She said there is information available on the Public Utilities Commission website.

-
-
-

Thad Stevens made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Janet Keim seconded the motion.  Chair Cynthia Carrow adjourned the meeting at 2:40 p.m.

Notice of the March meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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